Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Kath Woodward, The Open University, United Kingdom

REVIEWED BY

Antony Fute, Zhejiang Normal University, China Mohamed Oubibi, Zhejiang Normal University, China Giovanna Campani, University of Florence, Italy

*CORRESPONDENCE Edgar Gutiérrez-Gómez 🖾 egutierrez@unah.edu.pe

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Gender, Sex and Sexualities, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sociology

RECEIVED 26 June 2022 ACCEPTED 15 December 2022 PUBLISHED 09 January 2023

CITATION

Gutiérrez-Gómez E and Munaris-Parco SB (2023) The spectacle of feminism and machismo in two Peruvian cumbia singers: Marisol and Tony Rosado. *Front. Sociol. 7*:978403. doi: 10.3389/fsoc.2022.978403

COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Gutiérrez-Gómez and Munaris-Parco. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

The spectacle of feminism and machismo in two Peruvian cumbia singers: Marisol and Tony Rosado

Edgar Gutiérrez-Gómez^{1*} and Sonia Beatriz Munaris-Parco²

¹Escuela de Administración de Turismo Sostenible y Hotelería, Universidad Nacional Autónoma de Huanta, Huanta, Peru, ²Área de Ciencias Sociales, Institución Educativa Pública "Nuestra Señora de Fátima", Ayacucho, Peru

The objective of this research is to analyze and interpret the entertainment section of the most important media in Peru, concentrated on two private companies: Grupo La República and Grupo El Comercio, with great journalistic dominance of national information. The entertainment section is as old as the foundation of the newspapers themselves. The method of analysis with qualitative documents has allowed us to reach the conclusion that the fight for gender equality promoted by the government is a spectacle for the national press. The entertainment section of the Peruvian press has exposed the private lives of representative characters such as the singers Marisol, "La Faraona de la Cumbia" and Tony Rosado, "El Ruiseñor de la Cumbia", from there the differences in feminism tolerated in Marisol and machismo censored in Rosado are popularized. It is concluded that the exposure of the struggle for gender equality is entertainment news where machismo and feminism are underhandedly justified with the parameter established with these public figures, that is, Peruvian cumbia singer-songwriters, and that offers evidence of the tolerance to the feminine voice that incites machismo, justifies the mistreatment of men and makes the male complaint a synonym of cowardice.

KEYWORDS

Quechua, cinema, Andes, identity, sexism

Introduction

Governments, in different parts of the world, deal with and legislate the defense of gender equality, especially women's rights, due to the long history of paternal machismo in the different manifestations of society. The evolutionary development of humanity was adverse for women in their struggle to vindicate their gender in social standards of rational acceptance. Incrementation to this is the proliferation of Protestant churches that encourage machismo in the popular sectors: "75% of Peruvians are Catholics, 14% Evangelicals, 5% of other religions and 6% agnostics or atheists. The trend is declining" (Torres, 2018). These congregations interpret the Bible literally through their evangelical pastors who personify the earthly divinity for their parishioners.

The media considered the "fourth estate," plays a decisive role in the education and re-education of the population. In Peru, most of them are divided into two groups: El Comercio and La República, being almost the only owners of information and disinformation, which have an editorial line according to the great financial interests. Access to information is exclusive to these two large business groups since they have printed newspapers, television or video programs, and radio programs for each sector of society, which are accessed according to the culture and place they occupy in Peru's geographic space. These media, concentrated on two business owners, have special entertainment or show business sections dedicated to frivolity in the daily news.

The essence of the research of this article is to analyze feminism and machismo in entertainment and show business news. It is necessary to analyze and expose the underhanded information of the national problem of machismo and feminism in the media in the entertainment section: "machista societies are where most men abandon children, where taking care of children is considered a woman's issue, and Latin American society is enormously machista and religious societies are conservative and patriarchal" (Bel, 2021). Iris Marisol MuguerzaMego nicknamed in the artistic world "Marisol, la faraona de la cumbia (the Female Pharaoh of cumbia)" and Victor Agustin Rosado Adana, artistically nicknamed "Tony Rosado, elruiseñor de la cumbia (the Nightingale of cumbia)" expose crude apologies of machismo and feminism in Peru, which should be worrisome news, but is spread in the entertainment section of the mass media. Peruvian society has only two corporate media segmented for each sector stratified as A, B, C, D, and E; therefore, access to news is restricted and invaded by the so-called chicha (peruvianism press show) press: "characterized especially by its vulgar style of exploitation of the female sex, attacks and hurtful adjectives to public figures, the elderly, the disabled and everything that may be new, useful, impactful or of human interest" (Cappellini, 2004). The power of journalistic information influences the popular sectors due to the lack of heterogeneity, plurality, and veracity of the entertainment section.

The public user considers feminism and machismo are part of the spectacle in Peru, which is part of the gossip of everyday life. As feminism and machismo exalted by the "Faraona de la cumbia" and the "Ruiseñor de la cumbia" is a spectacle in their different presentations, it is entertainment news that is not considered a social danger for their followers who consume it as frivolous news; as such, machismo and feminism extremes by the singer–songwriters feed the mistreatment against women and men. The Peruvian state established the Law of Equal Opportunities between Women and Men No. 28983 in 2007, which is the theoretical framework that supports this research, endorsed with the founding of the Ministry of Women and Vulnerable Populations in 1996, and whose mission is to prevent, eradicate and punish gender violence in its different manifestations. This research aims to demonstrate the little importance given by the media, divided into two monopolized business groups in Peru, to the struggles for gender equality, placing in the entertainment section the important news about male and female mistreatment in Peruvian singer-songwriters.

Scenarios of machismo and feminism in Peruvian cumbia

Composers, performers, and songwriters worldwide subsist on their audiences who buy tickets to their concerts and national and international tours. Each musical genre has specific followers and audiences to whom the content of their inspiring performances is directed. The triumph of provincial artists is not enough outside the metropolis of Lima's centralism that marginalizes the provinces; thus, artists have to migrate to the capital of Peru to spread their music. In the words of Marisol: "for me it has been a little difficult to leave my town since all my life I have lived in Chiclayo and getting used to Lima, to another type of environment, it is very difficult," added the singer in tears in "El gran show" (The Great Show) (Comercio, 2015).

Extreme feminist expressions against men are accepted as normal in Peruvian society, especially by the media in their entertainment sections, and chanted in unison as: "with Marisol we have come together in this show at the request of the public, thanks to DEA Promotora. They are going to have traditional Creole, black and cumbia music... let that men get ready," said Eva Ayllón (Comercio, 2016). These expressions expressed against men in the show programs that swarm the Peruvian press should be questioned by the authorities who defend gender equality, but these expressions on the part of the singers are accepted as a defensive standard.

The male version that bursts into macho manly actions and laments in his artistic presentations is that of the "Ruiseñor de la cumbia," constantly questioned for uttering macho phrases against women, which have the same morbidness as those of the "Faraona de la cumbia," but she is tolerated in all the media, entertainment section. Both characters express feelings of their personal lives, evidencing their family failures. Rosado confesses: "I arrived home quietly and found her with my neighbor. That is where my story began'. This bitter experience would have formed his character on stage, which emits bitter and violent comments against women" (Comercio, 2019c). The public that follows the artistic presentations identifies with the character and chants his songs while drinking liquor, crying loudly with the song, and expressing their comments on each stage where he performs. The artistic presentations are every weekend in different parts of the Peruvian territory with a captive audience that fills the artistic stages set up for this purpose.

At a national level, in every town, there are countless festivities where artistic presentations are valued, which are propitious spaces for the presentations of Tony Rosado and Marisol. The captive audience of the artists always requires them to see them in the musical presentations they attend: "after the success of 'Nacida para triunfar' (Born to triumph), a biographical TV series of singer Sonia Morales, we had to look for a new story equally or more exciting. Marisol was in fashion, and her life was worthy of being brought to the screen" (Águila, 2021). In Peru, there are holidays or non-working days calendared as mostly religious holidays; also, from time to time, the government in power ingratiates itself with the state worker and decrees some weekends or early in the weeks as national holidays to promote domestic tourism.

The life of the artists referred to, then, is no stranger to miniseries and special attention in Peru. Fans of Tony Rosado's songs and music do the same by requesting his presence at important events: "fans dissatisfied for not including Tony Rosado's songs in the playlist of the Pan American Games" (República, 2019e). In the same way, the show business section of the Peruvian press has more tuning in television and radio audiences and readership of written circulation focused on the artists, subject of this investigative study: "Marisol, The Female Pharaoh of Cumbia, and Tony Rosado will return to deliver the best of their songs in a show to be presented on the Central Highway" (RPP., 2011). All media outlets have a daily rating section on the positioning of the show business section. In one case, a hostess was: "qualified as sexist, retrograde. Magaly TV La Firme (The True One) had 10.5 points in Lima and 9.8 in Lima +6 ciudades (+6 cities), being in sixth place. The morning show +Espectáculos (+Entertainment) had 4.5 points in Lima and 4.1 in Lima +6 ciudades" (Perú, 2022).

Political parties in the macho and feminist campaign

The political parties personified by their occasional leaders on duty, feed machismo and feminism knowing that in Peru they: "establish measures to prevent situations of political harassment, such as those related to dissemination and awareness campaigns, conducting studies and research that help to learn more about the situation of women, in particular, from an intersectional view" (Freidenberg and Gilas, 2022; p. 9). For their part, the leaders in electoral competition identify themselves with the cumbiambera music to promote their candidacy in festive scenarios, distribute liquor and finance popular parties:

A few days ago, the municipality of Tarapoto announced the list of artists who will be invited for the activities of the 237 years of the Spanish foundation of Tarapoto. Tony Rosado was going to perform on Tuesday, August 20. The promoter who was going to hire him said in a statement that he will not be included in the event, for justifying the mistreatment of women (Anteparra, 2019). At the national level, local municipalities have funds and offices dedicated to the promotion of popular culture in order to identify and promote the indigenous culture of the towns. In these artistic presentations, due to the effects of alcohol, they vent their sorrows and frustrations that they could not express in sobriety. The observations and criticisms of the politicians when they assume power or have some position are delimited by the offenses that the singers can offer. Criticisms with adjectives, if they come from a woman against men, as in the case of the "Faraona de la cumbia," are considered contemplative; on the contrary, if it is a man who pronounces himself with adjectives against women, he is condemned and slammed in the same media, in the entertainment section, as reported here:

This man is disgusting. I can't think that he would be hired again and that he would leave the woman like that. We have to remind this asshole that he was born of a woman, right? Why so much anger against women, he must have been a cuckold, right? What is one's fault if he does badly in love and then comes out saying bestiality and a half," said the former minister (República, 2019f).

The comment of the former Minister of Women is adjectival and pejorative; as such, it continues to feed extreme feminism to have indicated a "cuckold" for the action of the infidelity of a woman that the former minister minimizes. Justifying the "cuckold" of a man because of a woman's infidelity seems to be a normal situation. In an opposite scenario, if a former minister were to publicly declare as the former minister did, the consequences would be disastrous for men; however, the macho opinions of women are contemplated and even accepted. The vulgar expressions emitted by the singers mentioned in this article are received with acclaim by the attendants to their events, and politicians always have an active participation with the singer–songwriters who are popular:

Tony Rosado had no qualms in assuring that the burgomaster told him that he hired him to say the characteristic swear word that is part of his popular song. "Mr. Mayor has told me 'I have hired you to say mother f^{***} er'. I have it recorded there just in case," he said (República, 2019i).

Rosado's insults against someone's mother in his presentations are cheered by the audience identifies them as being for women who have already forgotten their past marital relationship. Rosado's musical presentations have long introductions that allude to an aggressive machismo, such as: "...I've already forgotten you, I've already forgotten you, I'll mother f***er" (Producciones, 2017; pt. 1:51). Attendees eagerly await their comments and chant in fascination; hundreds of young people and adults attend their presentations, and no one is uncomfortable with their expressions. This duo of musicians, which is dedicated in Peru to performing shows in favor of machismo and feminism, both vulgar and extreme, is approved by political organizations and entities that promote and control cultural diffusion. The essence of the controversy, which goes unnoticed, is the demonstrations for and against Marisol:

After Tony Rosado was accused of inciting violence against women through the words and attitudes in his concerts, through social networks an event was organized against the singer Marisol called "March for Marisol to stop denigrating men." (República, 2019g).

Peruvian society struggles for the defense of gender equality: "one of the challenges of Peruvian feminism is how to respond to the context of social, political and economic changes in Peruvian society. A society without political parties, but rather electoral fronts" (Silva and Cabrejo, 2014; p. 643). With a Ministry of Women and Vulnerable Populations, this has tacitly allowed the denigration of men and has become common practice in the show media, as the political practice itself in the Congress of the Republic, and political campaigns at the national level demonstrate: "several cases of gender violence in Congress paraded through the Ethics Commission, chaired by Karol Paredes (Acción Popular). However, the complaints were shelved" (García, 2022). Men must constantly measure their expressions in political debates and the media, while women express themselves with total immunity, as happened in a TV show: "Gisela Valcárcel intervened to flatter the singer and dancer. "Please, I have to say it. That was wonderful, careful if I see you [man], I break your snout. You're a great one," she said. "You have to conclude that," Pamela replied" (Ojo, 2021).

Important public figures on Peruvian television approve of the expressions of women against men with total ease, and the Ministry of Women does not speak out about it. Marisol, such as Tony Rosado against women, expresses vulgar comments toward men in her concerts in the presence of hundreds of attendees who listen to her song: "La escobita" [The Little Broom]: "... but, when I see you, I'll kick your... you know..." (XefabianX, 2020; pt. 3:02). The expressions that Rosado utters are the same in her concerts which were censored with polemic declarations of different institutional entities of the state, influential personalities in Peruvian politics, while with Marisol the attitudes are contemplative and go unnoticed.

Research on the macho attitudes of singer-songwriter Tony Rosado

In Peru, from time to time, extreme macho and feminist attitudes have manifested that end up as anecdotes of journalistic spaces in shows, cases referred to as: President Martin Vizcarra made reference to some of the victims of femicide such as Elsa Salas De La Cruz, Gaby Vásquez Gómez, Micaela LamanAcho, Gloria Pacheco Yucra, Mary Huayllapuma Lima, Yudith Solis Leandro, Lucinda Vásquez Sánchez, EyviAgreda Marchena, Olga Aponte Mariño, Juanita Mendoza Alva, Mayra Pérez Gilberti, Dilma Suarez Jiménez, Estefany Taboada Mendoza and all those anonymous victims of femicide (Prensa, 2018).

Also, some politicians had past events tinged with machismo and feminism, as in the case of the president of the Women's Commission of the Peruvian Congress: "Maritza García said that women 'sometimes without reason give men the opportunity' to commit femicides" (De La Quintana, 2017). These are some cases of the Peruvian political scenario, which are the news of spectacle in schedules not suitable for minors. Regarding Tony Rosado "the Ombudsman, Walter Gutiérrez, asked the Prosecutor's Office to open an investigation against him for apologizing for aggression against women" (Comercio, 2019b). It is an opinion against the macho attitudes of Rosado, who is investigated for his comments in his public presentations, taking into account that hundreds of people attend his concerts of their own free will and pay a certain amount of money for the presentations tickets:

"Expressions of singer Tony Rosado are absolutely despicable and unacceptable for inciting violence against women." "@FiscaliaPeru must initiate investigation immediately. Apology (Art. 316 of the Penal Code) to femicide is a crime and as a society we cannot allow it," Gutiérrez wrote on his Twitter account (Comercio, 2019a).

Demonstrations against Rosado's expressions were issued after his constant presentations nationwide. In all his presentations, there was no lack of insults against women's mothers and incitement of hatred toward them for their unfaithful behavior by going with other men. The musical solidarity is accompanied by praise from other artists who consider him the best interpreter of Peruvian cumbia, as in the case of DeyvisOrosco, who declared: "the interpreter of 'Gotitas de lluvia' [Tiny drops of rain] described Tony Rosado as a 'Maestro'. "For me, Tony Rosado will always be a Maestro" (República, 2019c).

Opinions about the controversial expressions with a macho sense of Rosado are divided as the news says: "in the video not only Tony Rosado is observed insulting women and the driver but also referring to rape, in a light way. The name of the 'Ruiseñor de la cumbia' is trending on Twitter" (República, 2019b). In one of the many presentations, Tony expresses: "there is a lady who appeared on television (Magaly Medina) to tell me that I am a criminal, who have I killed, who have I raped? No one. The only one I have raped is my wife and that's why they call me a delinquent" (Perú21, 2019). As evidenced in the publications of newspapers of national circulation in Peru, the most pressing problem of gender violence is entertainment news, without any importance for the authorities who should prevent violent expressions against men and women in Peru.

There are a series of shows that broadcast "showbiz" content, so-called by the same media. Tony Rosado was at the center of the news in relation to machismo in a show business program where people from his close environment intervened: "it was Tony Rosado's wife who asked him to show his face in order to apologize to all the women who have felt offended by the words he said" (República, 2019d). After receiving a series of remarks about his behavior in his musical presentations, Rosado changes his speech with other words that still have the same effect, but with special care, he modifies his vocabulary in all his presentations. The reporters of the media, and show business section, made constant follow-ups to all his presentations. The Tony Rosado phenomenon was news in the entertainment section, taking into account the problematic nature of the denunciations for his aggressive macho manifestations:

He thinks that, if the girls wear miniskirts, they have to be raped. If she is with cleavage, you have to stick your hand in. You are a disgrace, you humiliate women. We have to listen to you so you don't kill us. He's sick and tricky, that's what this guy is (República, 2019a).

The observations and questioning of Rosado's statements follow the same thread of offensive and pejorative language. In response to these remarks, the singer–songwriter continues to use sexist language with a subtle vocabulary of irony, such as "distinguished lady," instead of a mother's insult.

Artistic stages of Marisol, the Pharaoh of cumbia

The lack of balance in research and judgments of relevance on the human gender makes machismo and feminism evident in Peru. Popular manifestations should be neutral for both genders, but popular justice and legislations are contemplative for one of them; in this case, expressions of violent feminism are allowed in women: "Marisol is in the eye of the storm after giving her opinion about Tony Rosado and his controversial concerts. Now, users of social networks have called for a march against him, and she was compared to the 'Ruiseñor de la cumbia" (República, 2019h). This demonstration was quite a spectacle and went unnoticed because men were seen as weak before the feminist sector of society, marching in defense of their rights to be offended with their songs that, yes, have much to do with Tony Rosado: "Canalla" [Scoundrel], "La escobita" [Little Broom], and "Yo lo quería" [I loved him] are some of the songs where Marisol used certain passages of her love life as inspiration" (República, 2020). The music she plays in her concerts shows her private life and is aired with expressions of anger and pain, similar to those of the audience who identify with the lyrics of the singer–songwriter's music.

In constant showbiz news about the artistic life of Marisol and Tony Rosado, she balances her repudiation of him with statements about her personal life: "I do not rule out anything, nor do I say that I will not drink from this water. I leave everything in God's hands. There are many women who forgive for the sake of their children, but it must be for the sake of love. The truth, I do not deny it. I still love my husband, but that will pass" (Redacción RPP, 2012). The expressions referred to are notorious in the singer's followers; as the women of the popular sectors of Peru say, it is a way of justifying the negative actions of men; however, what the singer emits in her presentations is contrary to repudiation to them. In the history of Peruvian music of the cumbia genre, there is no evidence of marked manifestations of machismo and feminism, as noted in this part of an article:

Among the first groups that ventured into the tropical environment, "andinizing" the melody, were the Sanders de Ñaña, Los Orientales de Paramonga, Los Diablos Rojos de Marino Valencia and Grupo Celeste. It was the latter that had as one of its vocalists Alfredo Escalante Quispe, "Chacal", one of the first singers who gave the "ahuaynado" tone to cumbia (Bailon, 2013, p. 54).

Cumbia music is linked to the popular expressions of the Peruvian highlands and provinces, where it shows the manifestations of machismo from ancestral times, as well as the way of living in the field of agriculture. The huayno musical genre, which is purely provincial, reflects the spectrum of suffering in the countryside, in the transformation of the land and planting, only in times of rain once a year. The metropolis society, which is the capital of Lima, looks askance at the provincials, who do not adapt to the capital's social class that has social interrelations with foreigners; hence, the social movement of migration from the countryside to the city:

Marisol, La Faraona de la Cumbia, enters the select circuit of "Cumbia VIP" and will take her "strong woman image" next Thursday, February 19 to the stage of a crowded nightclub in Lince, in a concert dedicated to all the "pitucas" [posh girls] in which she promises to crucify all the infidels with her hits "30 segundos" [30 s] and "Canalla" [Scoundrel], besides being the first time that the singer performs in a nightclub of another purchasing power level (Redacción RPP, 2009).

Marisol, as a female public figure who summons and acclaims thousands of fans nationwide, distorts the image of women and men in Peru with her musical content of macho and feminist expression. The musical classification of genres by social class is another negative factor in the struggle for gender equality in Peru. Women's actions and manifestations are neglected by politicians and legislative decision-makers. In political life, the power quotas established in the legislation feed the participation of women and young people as an obligation, without previous evaluation of their competencies for a specific position; many times, they only participate as a complement to fulfill the requirements of the gender quota in the political parties of Peru.

Conclusion

In Peru, the media glorify informative content in accordance with the editorial line of their economic interests. Political scandals linked to the private lives of their protagonists are the economic income of media companies; they are the ideal space for the entertainment section of the media: "basically, the media privilege certain ways of constructing the news, to highlight them over others" (Turpo Gebera, 2020; p. 469). These media overlap issues of social importance with irrelevant information in entertainment news that complements the current political issues. The private lives of show business personalities have a higher profile in the society that consumes this type of news on a daily basis. The media's coverage of Marisol and Tony Rosado in the entertainment section is constant, which encourages machismo and feminism in Peru.

The vindicatory struggles for gender equality are belittled by the media in the entertainment section, as indicated in this article; since they violate the norm: "according to Article 40 of the Radio and Television Law, during 6:00 and 22:00 h, programming must avoid violent, obscene or other contents that may affect the inherent values of children, adolescents and the family" (El peruano, 2022).

The radio stations that, at a national level, broadcast Peruvian cumbia also feed the machismo and feminism of Tony and Marisol's expressions, and to this are added the macho and feminist humor programs, such as "Qumbias y Risas[Cumbias and Laughs] with Edwin Sierra and Oscar Del Río as hosts and El Show de las Mamis [The Mommies Show] with Chris Alegría as host" (Radio nueva Q, 2022). In these programs with assured ratings, the show of feminism and machismo with the music of Tony Rosado and Marisol is in tune with the popular sector of Peruvian society. Their music is broadcasted daily with humor in Cumbiaradios. To these stations, Radio Nueva Q [New Q Radio] and the program "El Super Show de la Karibeña" [The SuperShow of the Caribean] are added: "From Monday to Saturday from 6 to 9 a.m., with Kike Suero and Miguel Moreno, who are the vaccine against boredom on radio La Karibeña ¡SíSuena!" [Caribean Radio, Yes, it sounds!] (Radio Karibeña., 2022). These are some radio programs that spread feminist and macho jokes among a popular audience.

A broader political space is required to discuss and legislate on artistic presentations and, above all, the control of information that discredits formal education in Peru. The consumption of information by the power groups leaves minimal space for other journalistic companies that broadcast culture and education as an independent press. On the other hand, analyzing the message of the artists referred to in this study is the task of political decisionmakers, who take advantage of the popular fame of the singer-songwriters, while neglecting the laws that they themselves enacted.

The limitations of this research are due to the excessive broadcasting of entertainment programs in different media and scattered schedules, managed by the two large journalistic groups that do not respect the laws of content control, which require a sustained statistical treatment.

Author contributions

EG-G developed and directed the research project and led the writing of this manuscript. He did the search and analysis of the literature on this topic and also contributed to the analysis and interpretation of data and the revision of the English version and writing in Frontiers format. SM-P drafting and review of the draft and original. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

References

Águila, S. del. (2021). Secretos de "La Faraona": ? 'por qué Marisol no terminó de ver la serie sobre su vida y qué actriz quería que la interprete? [Secrets of "The Pharaoh": Why didn't Marisol finish watching the series about her life and which actress wanted to play her?] El Comercio. Available online at: https://elcomercio.pe/ signwall/?outputType=subscriptionsandsignwallHard=1 (accessed November 13, 2022).

Anteparra, H. (2019). Tarapoto: excluyen a Tony Rosado de las actividades de aniversario [Tarapoto: Tony Rosado isexcludedfromtheanniversaryactivities]. Available online at: https://elcomercio.pe/peru/san-martin/tarapoto-excluyentony-rosado-actividades-aniversario-noticia-655105-noticia/ (accessed November 13, 2022).

Bailon, J. (2013). Vida, historia y milagros de la cumbia peruana: la chicha no muere ni se destruye, sólo se transforma [Life, history and miraclesof Peruvian Cumbia: Chicha doesnot die ordestroy, itisonlytransformed]. *Íconos – Rev. Ciencias Soc.* 18, 53. doi: 10.17141/iconos.18.2004.3117

Bel, P. P. (2021). Santiago Roncagliolo, autor de "Y líbranos del mal", inspirada en los abusos del Sodalicio: "El que abusaba hablaba en nombre de dios y eso le daba un gran poder". *BBC News Mundo*. Available online at: https://acortar.link/ FyWI0g (accessed November 13, 2022).

Cappellini, M. (2004). La prensa chicha en Perú. Chasqui. Revista Latinoamericana de Comunicación, 88, 32–37. doi: 10.16921/chasqui.v0i88.282

Comercio, E. (2015). "El gran show": Marisol se quiebratrashablarsobresuvida ["The Big Show:" Marisol breaks down after talking about her life]. Available online at: https://elcomercio.pe/tvmas/television/gran-show-marisol-quiebra-hablarvida-204188-noticia/ (accessed November 13, 2022).

Comercio, E. (2016). Eva Ayllón y Marisol unirán sus voces en espectáculo [Eva Ayllón and Marisol willjointheirvoices in a show]. 1–4. Available online at: https://elcomercio.pe/luces/musica/eva-ayllon-marisol-uniran-voces-espectaculo-175935-noticia/ (accessed November 13, 2022).

Comercio, E. (2019a). Defensor del Pueblo pide iniciar investigación contra cantante Tony Rosado [Ombudsman callsforaninvestigationagainstsinger Tony Rosado]. El Comercio. Available online at: https://elcomercio.pe/peru/defensor-pueblo-pide-iniciar-investigacion-cantante-tony-rosado-noticia-654577-noticia/ (accessed November 13, 2022).

Comercio, E. (2019b). Ministerio Público abre investigación preliminar contra Tony Rosado [PublicMinistry opens preliminaryinvestigationagainst Tony Rosado]. Available online at: https://elcomercio.pe/lima/judiciales/ministerio-publicoabrio-investigacion-preliminar-tony-rosado-noticia-nndc-654990-noticia/#: %lsim%:text=ElMinisterioPúblicoabrióuna, encontradelas~mujeres (accessed November 13, 2022).

Comercio, E. (2019c). Tony Rosado: ¿pareja infiel provocó su odio a las mujeres en shows? [Tony Rosado: unfaithful partner triggered his hatred of women in shows?] 1-6. Available online at: https://acortar.link/bmajTc (accessed November 13, 2022).

De La Quintana, J. (2017). Resignation of Peruvian congresswoman who insinuated that "sometimes" women propitiate femicides. CNN Español. Available online at: https://acortar.link/vno5OU (accessed November 13, 2022).

El peruano (2022). Usuarios pueden quejarse por contenidos inadecuados en radio y televisión de señal abierta [Usersmaycomplainaboutinappropriatecontent in radio and televisionbroadcasting]. SuplementoJurídica. Available online at: https://acortar.link/uXmUvf (accessed November 13, 2022).

Freidenberg, F., and Gilas, K. M. (2022). "Low standards? The normative stringency levels of laws against gender-based political violence in Latin America. *Politics Soc.* 59(1), e77802. doi: 10.5209/poso.77802

García, A. (2022). Macho escalation in Congressadvances in thefaceoftheEthicsCommittee'sinaction [Escalada machista en el Congreso avanza ante la inacción de la Comisión de Ética]. Perú21. Available online at: https://acortar.link/RtY29E (accessed November 13, 2022).

Ojo (2021). Pamela Franco canta 'La escobita' y le envía mensaje a Christian Domínguez: "Que te vea no más, te rompo el hocico" [Pamela Franco sings 'Little Broom' and sends a messageto Christian Domínguez: "If I seeyou, I break yourmuzzle"] | VIDEO. Ojo. Available online at: https://ojo.pe/ojo-show/pamelafranco-canta-la-escobita-y-le-envia-mensaje-a-christian-dominguez-que-tevea-no-mas-te-rompo-el-hocico-video-gisela-valcarcel-nndc-noticia/ (accessed November 13. 2022).

Perú (2022). Jazmín Pinedo y Magaly Medina: Así les fue en el rating a sus programas tras su primer enfrentamiento [Jazmín Pinedo and Magaly Medina: Thisishowtheirprogramsfared in the ratings after theirfirstconfrontation]. Infobae. Available online at: https://acortar.link/uBMCkD (accessed November 13, 2022).

Perú21, R. (2019). Tony Rosado durante concierto: "A la única mujer que he violado es a mi mujer." [Tony Rosado during concert: "The only woman I have

raped is my wife."] Peru21. Available online at: https://peru21.pe/espectaculos/ local/unica-mujer-he-violado-mi-mujer-comenta-tony-rosado-concierto-video-495483-noticia/ (accessed November 13, 2022).

Prensa, N. de. (2018). Governmentreaffirmscommitmenttoeradicateviolenceagainstwomen [Gobierno reafirma compromiso para erradicar violencia hacia la mujer]. Plataforma Digital Única Del Estado Peruano. Available online at: https://acortar.link/Jbh7ih (accessed November 13, 2022).

Producciones, M. (2017). *Tony Rosado - Ya te olvidé [Tony Rosado - I forgotyou.]*. Available online at: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=QeV1D9a-hZg (accessed November 13, 2022).

Radio Karibeña. (2022). *Programación [Programming]*. Available online at: https://radiokaribena.pe/programacion1/ (accessed November 13, 2022).

Radio nueva Q (2022). Programas [Programs]. Available online at: https://radionuevaq.pe/programas (accessed November 13, 2022).

Redacción RPP (2009). La Faraona de la Cumbia destrozará a infieles en discoteca de Lince [ThefemalePharaohof Cumbiawilldestroyinfidels in a Lince disco]. RPP. Available online at: https://rpp.pe/musica/conciertos/la-faraona-de-la-cumbia-destrozara-a-infieles-en-discoteca-de-lince-noticia-162443 (accessed November 13, 2022).

Redacción RPP (2012). Marisol Ramírez confiesa que aún ama a suesposopeseainfidelidad [Marisol Ramírez confesses that she still loves her husband despite infidelity]. RPP. Available online at: https://tpp.pe/famosos/chollywood/marisol-ramírez-confiesa-que-aun-ama-a-su-esposo-pese-a-infidelidad-noticia-526492 (accessed November 13, 2022).

República, L (2019a). "Tony Rosado, mañoso y enfermo", Milagros Leiva lo ataca por burlarse de mujeres asesinadas ["Tony Rosado, tricky and sick," Milagros Leiva attackshimformockingmurderedwomen]. La República. Available online at: https://larepublica.pe/espectaculos/2019/07/11/tony-rosado-manosoy-enfermo-milagros-leiva-ataca-por-defender-a-hombre-que-golpea-y-matamujer/ (accessed November 13, 2022).

República, L. (2019b). Andrea Llosa indignada con frase de Tony Rosado donde afirma que violentó a su esposa [Andrea Llosa indignantwith Tony Rosado'sphrasewhere he affirmsthat he violatedhiswife]. Available online at: https:// larepublica.pe/espectaculos/2019/08/10/andrea-llosa-indignada-con-frase-detony-rosado-donde-afirma-que-violento-a-su-mujer/ (accessed November 13, 2022).

República, L. (2019c). Deyvis Orosco habla sobre polémico cumbiambero: "Tony Rosado va a ser un maestro siempre." [DeyvisOrosco talks about controversial Cumbian singer: "Tony Rosado is going to be a Maestro always."] La República.

República, L. (2019d). Esposa de Tony Rosado lo obliga a pedirperdón por ofendermujeresen show [Tony Rosado's wife forces him to apologize for offending women on show]. La República.

República, L. (2019e). Fans descontentos por no incluir canciones de Tony Rosado en el playlist de los Juegos Panamericanos [Fans unhappyaboutnotincluding Tony Rosado songs in the Pan American Gamesplaylist]. La República, 2019-2022. Available online at: https://larepublica.pe/espectaculos/2019/07/27/lima-2019 canciones-de-tony-rosado-no-estuvieron-en-playlist-de-inauguracion-dejuegos-panamericanos-twitter-ya-te-olvide/larepublica.pe/espectaculos/2021/12/

Juegos-panamericanos-twitter-ya-te-oivide/larepublica.pe/espectaculos/2021/12/ 11/a-que-hora-es-el-miss-universo-2021-horario-en- (accessed November 13, 2022).

República, L. (2019f). Luisa María Cuculiza arremetió contra Tony Rosado por actitud machista [Luisa María Cuculiza lashedoutagainst Tony Rosado for a macho attitude]. Available online at: https://larepublica.pe/espectaculos/2019/07/ 13/luisa-maria-cuculiza-arremetio-contra-tony-rosado-por-actitud-machista-yle-dice-asqueroso-y-manosazo/ (accessed November 13, 2022).

República, L. (2019g). Marisol: "Mis canciones no denigran a los hombres." [Marisol: "My songs don't denigrate men."]. Available online at: https://larepublica. pe/espectaculos/2019/07/21/tony-rosado-marisol-asegura-sus-cancionesno-denigran-a-los-hombres-tras-polemica-por-violencia-contra-la-mujer/ (accessed November 13, 2022).

República, L. (2019h). Marisol responde a detractores: "Incito a que la mujer se defienda" [Marisol responds to detractors: "I encourage women to defend themselves"] [VIDEO]. La República. Available online at: https://larepublica.pe/ espectaculos/2019/07/18/marisol-cantante-furiosa-con-tony-rosado-aseguraque-no-maltrata-hombres-en-sus-canciones/ (accessed November 13, 2022).

República, L. (2019i). Tony Rosado dice que alcalde de Canchis lo contrató para decir vulgaridades durante concierto [Tony Rosado saysthatthe mayor of Canchis hiredhimtosayvulgaritiesduringconcert] [VIDEO]. Available online at: https://larepublica.pe/espectaculos/2019/08/13/tony-rosado-afirma-que-dijo-lisurasen-concierto-a-pedido-de-alcalde-provincial-de-canchis-jorge-quispe-ccallo/ (accessed November 13, 2022). República, L. (2020). Marisol, la Faraona de la cumbia que le canta al desamor y a la traición [Marisol, thefemalePharaohof Cumbia whosingstoheartbreak and betrayal]. La República. Available online at: https://larepublica.pe/espectaculos/ 2020/07/26/marisol-biografia-de-la-faraona-de-la-cumbia-y-los-motivos-quele-sirvieron-para-cantarle-a-los-hombres-infieles-video/ (accessed November 13, 2022).

RPP. (2011). Marisol y Tony Rosado vuelven a cantar juntos [Marisol and Tony Rosado singtogetheragain]. Available online at: https://rpp.pe/musica/conciertos/marisol-y-tony-rosadovuelven-a-cantar-juntos-noticia-374387 (accessed November 13, 2022). Silva, B. V., and Cabrejo, M. F. (2014). An outline on Peruvian feminism/s: Facing multiple challenges. *Rev. Estudios Feminis.* 22, 637-645. doi: 10.1590/S0104-026X2014000200015

Torres, A. (2018). *El futuro de la Iglesia*. Available online at: https://acortar.link/ 2NyPVx (accessed November 13, 2022).

Turpo Gebera, O. (2020). Tratamiento mediático de los resultados educativos en la prensa peruana [Media treatmentofeducationalresults in the Peruvian press]. *Educar*, 56, 457–474. doi: 10.5565/rev/educar.1101

XefabianX (2020). *La escobita* [Little Broom]. Available online at: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=0nxtw1QWtTE (accessed November 13, 2022).